HIV PREVENTION PLANNING COUNCIL (HPPC)

Minutes

September 10, 2009



HPPC Members Present:
Pedro Arista

Jackson Bowman

Gayle Burns

Ed Chitty
Grant Colfax

Michael Discepola

Lauren Enteen

Celia Gomez

Isela González

Ben Hayes

Tom Kennedy
Weihaur Lau
Montica Levy

Esther Lucero

Tatiana Molinar

Steve Muchnick

John Newmeyer

Kyriell Noon 


Members Present, cont.

Tracey Packer, Ex Officio*

Marshon Smith
Gwen Smith
Frank Strona 

Yavanté Thomas-Guess 

Tonya Williams 

HPPC Members Absent:
Jonathan Batiste*
Michael Cooley

Dennis Flemming, Ex Officio*
Tei Okamoto*

Ken Pearce*

Perry Rhodes III
Barbara Weiss*

Luke Woodward*
* - These members notified the Chair of their intended absences in advance of the meeting.

Guests: 
Maria Crispi, City College of SF
Kainne Dokubo, UCSF-CAPS

Rick Gerharter, BAR
Jen Hecht, Stop AIDS

Maritza Penagos, MNHC

Anne Smogur-Saldivar

Tee Tagor, Community member
Tewodros Tekesel, BCA

Marliese Warren, UCSF

HIV Prevention Section (HPS):

Vincent Fuqua

Emalie Huriaux
Betty Chan Lew
Eileen Loughran
Oscar Macias
Harder + Co.:

Aimee Crisostomo
Welcome, Introductions, Announcements, Agenda Changes

Co-Chair Ben Hayes called the meeting to order at 3:05 PM.  He explained that the Council’s facilitating duties rotate between the Co-Chairs, consisting of two from the community and one representing the government.  He reminded attendees of the “Rules of Respectful Engagement” and that they were posted on the meeting room’s wall.  He noted that this was his first time facilitating as the Community Co-chair.  
Ben reminded members that minutes for the full Council meetings and the Steering committee meeting have been more comprehensive because we had a note taker.  Effective August Steering, HPS staff will be taking “action minutes” for Steering and the full Council.  This is a decision that was made by HPS staff in response to budget constraints.   If you have any questions please contact Eileen.

Ben announced that Frank Strona has been named the recipient of the 2009 Mentor of the Year

Award from the Society for Public Health Education (SOPHE).  Frank's award will be presented at the SOPHE Awards Banquet in Philadelphia in November.
Ben asked members to introduce themselves and make appropriate announcements.

1. Review and Approval of Minutes from 8/13/2009

Gayle Burns moved and John Newmeyer seconded approval of the minutes for the 8/13/09 meeting.  No discussion was offered.  The vote was by roll call as follows:

	
	Member
	Vote
	Member
	Vote

	
	Pedro Arista
	NP
	Tatiana Molinar
	Y

	
	Jonathan Batiste
	NP
	Steve Muchnick
	Y

	
	Jackson Bowman
	Y
	John Newmeyer
	Y

	
	Gayle Burns
	Y
	Kyriell Noon
	Y

	
	Ed Chitty
	A
	Tei Okamoto
	NP

	
	Grant Colfax
	Y
	Ken Pearce
	NP

	
	Michael Cooley
	NP
	Perry Rhodes III
	NP

	
	Michael Discepola
	Y
	Gwen Smith
	Y

	
	Lauren Enteen
	NP
	Marshon Smith
	Y

	
	Celia Gomez
	A
	Frank Strona
	Y

	
	Isela González
	Y
	Yavanté Thomas-Guess
	Y

	
	Ben Hayes
	Y
	Tonya Williams
	Y

	
	Tom Kennedy
	Y
	Luke Woodward
	NP

	
	Weihaur Laur
	Y
	
	

	
	Montica Levy
	A
	
	

	
	Esther Lucero
	Y
	
	


Y=Yes   N=NO   A=Abstain   NP=Not Present

The minutes of the 8/13/09 HPPC meeting were approved by roll call vote.
2. General Public Comment

Ben Hayes explained that one person had asked to address the Council and that she would be given three minutes to do so.
Maria Crispi, a student at City College of San Francisco spoke on behalf of the Community Health Worker Certificate program. She is about to complete the program and is interested in making connections for jobs and future prospects. She thanked the Council for their time.

3.  Members’ Response to Public Comment

Isela González responded and offered encouragement for participating in the program, and coming to the Council to speak.

4.  HPPC Co-Chairs/Steering Committee Written Report
Ben drew members’ attention to the document “Co-Chairs’ report of 9/10/09”, which has been emailed to all members and was available at the meeting room’s front table. He asked members to read the report and if anyone has questions, please use one of the 3x5 index cards, or talk to staff or Co-chairs during the break.

Grant added that the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) announced that it will be providing one-time supplemental funding for fiscal year 2009.  The funding will be for “Shovel ready” projects that can be developed and implemented in the current fiscal year for the period of September-December 2009.  HPS is requesting funding to implement a Transgender Needs Assessment, increase Partner Services activities and support Pooled RNA Testing.
Grant announced that State HIV Prevention funding for SF will be reduced from 2.9 million dollars annually to approximately $500,000, a cut of 2.4 million dollars. He explained that the health department is in the process of determining next steps on how to manage these drastic reductions, and that at this time we do not have any information on the termination or reduction of contracts until that review has been completed.
5.  Approval of the Cooperative Agreement
Ben introduced this presentation by announcing that the Council will vote on the Cooperative Agreement.  He reminded the Council, that Israel has done updates over the last few months, and even set up a special day for Q & A session and one/one review. Tracey covered the presentation, “09-10 Approval of the Cooperative Agreement”.
The presentation began with some background information on the role of the HPPC in this process. (Slides 1-5), Tracey clearly explained the difference between Concurrence, Concurrence with reservations, and Non-Concurrence.
Q.  A member asked what happens if the Council votes on Non-Concurrence or Concurrence with reservations—does it stop the process?

A.  It was explained that Concurrence with reservations would not stop the process but Non-Concurrence would.  The CDC would send someone out to San Francisco to do conflict resolution with the HPPC and the HPS.

Tracey then went through “Part I:  Review of the Narrative” which covered slides 6-19.  She gave a brief overview of the process. And explained that where appropriate, the HIV Prevention Section wrote the narrative in two parts: 2010 year 1: Based on the 2004 Plan and current contracts and 2011 year 2: Based on the 2010 Plan and outcome of the Request for Proposal (RFP).
Tracey highlighted the Appendix A2 which outlines the differences of the 2004 and 2010 Plan.

Q.  A member asked why we are not funding public information programs in 2010.
A.  It was explained that public information campaigns are often funded by “year end funds” which are one time funds that have to be spent quickly. 

Next Tracey covered slides 20-27, which reviewed the budget.  She explained that the general Fund and State amounts show a decrease from last year.  The federal funding is the same level as last year.

Q.  A member asked how the formation of the business office will help save money.

A.  Tracey explained that the Business office will consolidate contracts and that will play out in savings in the future.

The Steering Committee moves that the HPPC approve the Cooperative Agreement Application and vote for a Letter of Concurrence.
The Co-Chair noted that no member of the public had requested to make a comment.

	Member
	Vote
	Member
	Vote

	Pedro Arista
	Y
	Tatiana Molinar
	Y

	Jonathan Batiste
	NP
	Steve Muchnick
	Y

	Jackson Bowman
	Y
	John Newmeyer
	Y

	Gayle Burns
	Y
	Kyriell Noon
	Y

	Ed Chitty
	Y
	Tei Okamoto
	NP

	Grant Colfax
	Y
	Ken Pearce
	NP

	Michael Cooley
	NP
	Perry Rhodes III
	NP

	Michael Discepola
	Y
	Gwen Smith
	Y

	Lauren Enteen
	Y
	Marshon Smith
	Y

	Celia Gomez
	Y
	Frank Strona
	Y

	Isela González
	Y
	Yavanté Thomas-Guess
	Y

	Ben Hayes
	Y
	Tonya Williams
	Y

	Tom Kennedy
	Y
	Luke Woodward
	NP

	Weihaur Laur
	Y
	
	

	Montica Levy
	Y
	
	

	Esther Lucero
	Y
	
	


The motion was approved unanimously.
6.  Update on the Compendium (“Guide”) & Appendices Sections of the Strategies & Interventions Chapter
This was to be presented by Michael Cooley, but in his absence, Emalie Huriaux the HPS staff person on the committee will go through the slides. Ben added that this is an update/information item so we will not be voting on this.  The SIE committee will present this item for vote and inclusion into the Plan at the October 8th meeting.
Emalie went through the presentation, “0910 Overview of Guide For SI Chapter Presentation” and the supplemental handout “Outline of Compendium (“Guide”) & Appendices Update”.  Emalie explained that this is an information item and that the Council will vote on this at the October meeting. The goal of this update is to inform Council members of the work being done on these sections before it goes to vote in October.
Emalie explained that the review process for the Guide is similar to what was used for the Community Assessment Chapter. Members chose sections to review based on their expertise and interest.
The next steps for the completion of the Compendium were explained to the group.  The completed Compendium will be sent out to Council members to review prior to the October 8th Council meeting.

Q.  A member had concerns about the piece that listed “technology” under Strategies that Support Interventions. He explained that it is unsettling that there is indication of a hierarchy of what is considered supportive vs interventions.

A.  Emalie thanked the member for his comment, and said that she will discuss it with the Committee at the next meeting.
A member asked for the definition of structural intervention and structural change. Emalie explained by stating the 
Following definition:  Structural interventions for HIV prevention are actions that modify the social, economic, and political structures and systems in which we live.  These interventions may affect technology, legislation, media, healthcare, and the marketplace.  Rather than attempting to change individual behaviors, structural interventions aim to alter the physical environments in which we live, work, play, or take risks to help reduce HIV transmission.
She then explained Structural Changes are new or modified programs, practices, or policies that are logically linkable to HIV transmission and acquisition and can be sustained over time even when key actors are no longer involved.
There were no more questions, so the group took a 10 minute break.
7.  Review & Approve the Latino Action Plan Recommendations
Ben reconvened the meeting at 4:20 pm. He introduced Rafael Diaz and Jorge Sanchez to present the Latino Action Plan recommendations.  The HPPC will vote whether to include them in the 2010 HIV Prevention Plan. Ben noted that Oscar Macias, HIV Prevention Section, staffed this effort.
Oscar Macias introduced the presentation.  Jorge Sanchez thanked Oscar Macias for participating in the development of the recommendations and shepherding the process and moving it forward.  He recognized the other participants in the development of the Latino Action Plan, Jaime Cortez, Miguel Casuso, Miguel Vasquez, and Diane Burkholder.  He noted that this has been a highly participatory process, with community members and providers.  When it is complete, the HPS will have a comprehensive data set of qualitative and quantitative data on Latino gay men.
Jorge reviewed each slide on the development of the Plan.  He noted that he met with 31 prevention providers, presented the data to them and got feedback in the development of the recommendations.

Rafael Diaz presented the ten recommendations that came from the process. He presented the finding from which each recommendation came.

Jorge explained the importance of considering funding issues and the current economic situation. 

Jaime Cortez presented the qualitative findings.

Rafael added that biomedical interventions should be considered.

Jorge asked the HPPC to endorse the recommendations.
Ben opened the floor for questions.

Q:  Esther asked what percent of the sample were heterosexually identified. 

A:  10% identified as heterosexual MSM and 19% as bisexual.

Q:  Esther asked about the lessons from providers and options for cultural competency. What about internalized racism, is this a cultural competency issue within providers?

A:  There is a great need to help monolingual Spanish speakers and this may have subsumed prevention for Latino MSM. It seems that the role for English speakers, second generation, is as service providers or to serve on boards of directors, etc, but they are not targeted for prevention as Latino men. This may be a capacity-building issue for providers.

Q:  Kyriell asked about English speaking and Latino monolingual men who don’t have resources; are these groups getting for getting services through mainstream non-Latino programs

A:  Yes and no. they may access these services, but not necessarily in a culturally competent way.

Q:  Kyriell asked about SF demographics, the number of Latino gay men in SF, number of high risk.

A:  Rafael responded that estimates indicate there are about 5000-6000 Latino MSM is SF. Of the 157 in this sample, 50% were high risk, in that they reported unprotected anal intercourse with non-monogamous or multiple partners. He stated that Latinos have the fastest growing rate of HIV nationally.

Pedro made a motion to approve the Latino Action Plan recommendations to be included in the Community Assessment chapter of the 2010 HIV Prevention Plan. Montica seconded.

Q:  Yavante mentioned recommendation number 5, addressing other issues first, then HIV. He suggested that this applies to other populations as well.

A:  Rafael responded that he agreed and noted that circumstances matched the concerns they expressed. In other words, many men reported not having housing, jobs, etc, and these were important needs for them.

Q:  John Newmeyer noted that these are good recommendations but the problem is that there is no new money. So how can they be implemented? Many recommendations are change in the environment, social environment, which makes sense, but how can the recommendations be implemented in times of little money.

A:  Rafael noted that these are guidelines that can direct how any funding is used to reach Latino MSM.  There need not be new programs, but use the current programs to address these issues.

Q:  Grant asked about resiliency among the population. Did you find what it is about people who successfully negotiated and ended up healthy and happy?

A:  Jorge responded that there is resiliency or superaciόn , the desire to improve conditions of life, and betterment. He quoted a participant that said there needs to be room for us here, as long as you are bettering yourself there is room for you.

Rafael added that the sense of family is very important, that each individual is part of a group and that there are human beings around you who support you.  There is a community which is a force of resiliency, but impersonal social environments such as the Internet and bathhouses break this down.  Jamie added that monolingual English speakers expressed less of the community feeling.

Isela reinforced the importance of the recommendations and stated she wants to include these in the Plan.

Gayle Byrnes asked how realistic the recommendations are, given the funding, and that there are other groups with rising infections, Native Americans and she has noted people from the Middle East showing up with HIV.  She also thinks Latino/Latina identify as indigenous sometimes, rather than as Latino.

Q:  Pedro stated the findings challenge the current paradigm of HIV prevention. How can this be included in the RFP?  For Latino and people of color in general, transgender, his hope is that these inform the RFP to come out in the summer.

A:  Jorge noted that the recommendations can be seen to have impact on all programs, i.e. teach about objectification, the recommendations have legs beyond reaching Latinos.

Grant noted that the HPS follows guidelines and priorities from the Plan, but recommendations for specific programs is not what HPPS has done in the past. 

Pedro asked then how will these be included, used?

Q:  Tom Kennedy noted Latinos involved in vaccines, PREP, and all communities. We cannot over promise that technology will work.

Ben closed the discussion among the HPPC and presenters and asked for public comment.

1. Maritza Penagos asked the HPPC to support the recommendations.  Maritza works at Mission Neighborhood Health Center and has provided HIV prevention to Latino MSM for 5 years.  In this economy, she advocates for needs of Latino MSM. She added that these are low cost recommendations.  There is a need for flexibility for heterosexual women to attend programs, based on the family context, importance of family. Look at similarity to African Americans, men of color need to be prioritized in time of budget cuts.

2. Erik Aguayo noted that he is from Nicaragua, raised in the Mission and is a member of AGUILAS for many years.  He is from a unique population and yet saw himself at AGUILAS.  He is English speaking but has Spanish speaking parents. Even at other organizations, he did not feel at home.  He also knows there is an increase in immigrants and asks the HPPC to support the recommendations.

Ben asked the HPPC to vote.  There has been a motion and a second to include the recommendations in to the Community Assessment Chapter of the 2010 HIV Prevention Plan.  The motion carries.

	Member
	Vote
	Member
	Vote

	Pedro Arista
	Y
	Tatiana Molinar
	Y

	Jonathan Batiste
	NP
	Steve Muchnick
	Y

	Jackson Bowman
	Y
	John Newmeyer
	Y

	Gayle Burns
	Y
	Kyriell Noon
	Y

	Ed Chitty
	Y
	Tei Okamoto
	NP

	Grant Colfax
	Y
	Ken Pearce
	NP

	Michael Cooley
	NP
	Perry Rhodes III
	NP

	Michael Discepola
	Y
	Gwen Smith
	Y

	Lauren Enteen
	Y
	Marshon Smith
	Y

	Celia Gomez
	Y
	Frank Strona
	Y

	Isela González
	Y
	Yavanté Thomas-Guess
	Y

	Ben Hayes
	Y
	Tonya Williams
	Y

	Tom Kennedy
	Y
	Luke Woodward
	NP

	Weihaur Laur
	NP
	
	

	Montica Levy
	Y
	
	

	Esther Lucero
	Y
	
	


Ben thanked the presenters for their hard work.  He thanked the HPPC members for good questions and discussions.

8.  Next Steps

Ben Hayes acknowledged all the hard work (and dedication) of members over the past few months as we approved the chapters of the Plan.   He reminded the group that the October meeting, will be a joint meeting with the HPPC and the HSPC. We will be meeting at a different location for October (as noted in the Co-chairs report). 

9.  Summary, Evaluation, and Closure of Meeting

Ben asked HPPC members to complete the process evaluation forms and submit them to Frank Strona. He adjourned the meeting at 5:45 pm.

10.  Adjournment

The meeting adjourned at 5:45 PM.

Minutes prepared by Eileen Loughran and Tracey Packer.
****This meeting was not recorded due to technical difficulties.
The next HPPC meeting will be Thursday, October 8, 2009
at the San Francisco Bahá’i Center, 170 Valencia Street, San Francisco.
The next HPPC business meeting will be held on Thursday, October 8th, 2009


3:00 – 6:00 PM


San Francisco Bahá’i Center at 170 Valencia Street (between Market & Duboce), San Francisco
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